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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina and the Charlotte-
Mecklenburg Schools (CMS) Board of Education, met in Special Meeting Session for a Joint Meeting 
at Valerie C. Woodard Center, 3205 Freedom Dr Ste 1000, Charlotte, North Carolina at 5:00 p.m. on 
Monday, January 13, 2025.   
 
 

ATTENDANCE 
 
Present:  Chair Mark Jerrell, Vice-Chair Leigh Altman 

and Commissioners George Dunlap, Arthur Griffin, 
Vilma D. Leake, Laura J. Meier, Elaine Powell,  
Susan Rodriguez-McDowell, Yvette Townsend-Ingram 
County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  None 
 
 
Also in Attendance:   Crystal Hill (CMS Superintendent), André F. Mayes (attorney), CMS Board of 
Education: Stephanie Sneed (Chair), Gregory “Dee” Rankin (Vice-Chair), Melissa Easley, Thelma 
Byers-Bailey, Monty Witherspoon, Summer Nunn, Lisa Cline, Liz Monterrey Duvall, and Lenora Ship 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  
 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Mark Jarrell, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
Chair Jerrell and Board of Education Chair Sneed gave opening remarks. 
 
 
25-0039 JOINT MEETING BETWEEN MECKLENBURG COUNTY BOARD OF 

COMMISSIONERS AND CHARLOTTE-MECKLENBURG BOARD OF EDUCATION 
 
Background:   A joint meeting was held between the Mecklenburg County Board of Commissioners 
and Charlotte-Mecklenburg Board of Education to discuss matters of mutual interest. 
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OVERVIEW OF COUNTY SERVICES & CHOICE MATRIX 
 
Adrian Cox, Budget Director gave the presentation.  
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Board Member Nunn said it felt as if the general fund growth was not holding the same for cost of, 
not only CMS, but other County initiatives. She asked if there was a comparison to standard of 
living versus the cost of inflation and if the growth rate was above or below that. Mr. Cox said the 
budget had to be balanced so it would always grow with whatever was left. He said it was hard to 
answer beyond this year. 
   
Board Member Nunn asked if there were any analysis projections beyond 2030.  Mr. Cox said the 
data was not necessarily forecasts but trend lines. 
 
Board Member Sneed asked how they determined how much the fund was and where they were to 
be allocated.  Mr. Cox said it was simply based on the need. County Manager Diorio said it was 
influenced by revenue and priority as well.   
 
Board Member Sneed asked what category support services would fall under. Mr. Cox said in terms 
of health and human services, the majority would be in the category where they had a funding 
choice but no program choice and some would be discretionary. 
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Board Member Duvall asked why CMS was in general fund and not in the required fund. Mr. Cox 
said all of what they funded would be in general fund except for debt service and special revenues. 
He said they were not allowed to create a separate fund for CMS. David Boyd, Mecklenburg County 
Chief Financial Officer, said law required that it was handled that way. 
 
Board Member Nunn asked, with the discretionary fund at 21%, what matrix was used to 
determine what was and was not done. Mr. Cox said, in terms of rubrics for making budget 
decisions annually, they looked at a service basis. He said, in terms of the individual requests that 
went into the budget process, they asked what the results would be and what they expected to get 
from it. He said there was a lot of stuff they just had to fund. County Manager Diorio said they 
focused on and funded the Board priorities. She said they were mostly discretionary, but they 
ensured the Board priorities were funded.  
 
Commissioner Townsend-Ingram asked if there was a comparison to another county to determine 
if there were opportunities for improvement.  Mr. Cox said he did not have the information readily 
available but, in terms of funding for schools, the County was in the top three for the State. He said 
they compared individual revenues statewide to see how it was trending.   
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked how the growth compared to cost of living increases and 
if there was correlation. Mr. Cox said inflation had been 10% but their growth had not been 10%.  
County Manager Diorio said their revenues were not keeping up with the inflations. 
 
 
 
 
Five Year Revenue Forecast 
 
Chief Financial Officer, David Boyd gave the presentation 
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Comments 
 
Board Member Witherspoon asked if there was a correlation between residential home values and 
school zones and, if so, was that a direct driver of home values or just about how people chose to 
live. Mr. Boyd said, anecdotally, he believed there was correlation.  
 
Board Member Duvall asked, with interest rates coming down, if he foresaw any growth.  Mr. Boyd 
said, based on their property tax revenues, the year-over-year sales of property did not have impact 
on their property tax revenue, and it was only new construction that drove it, but her point was 
correct as there was an increase in residential property sales.  
 
Board Member Nunn asked what the main levers were the County was evaluating to help increase 
revenue. Mr. Boyd said it was a challenge as the only revenue stream they had control of was the 
property tax rate.   
 
Board Member Nunn asked if they could tax at a different rate from a corporate or commercial side 
of things. Mr. Boyd said they had to tax all property at the same rate.  
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Chair Sneed asked what the forecasting meant for the County budget in terms of making decisions 
regarding FY26.  Mr. Boyd said, considering a $49million growth in revenue, after including salary 
and benefits for County employees, they were down to $31million. He said it dwindled quickly and 
that was the challenge.  
 
Board Member Nunn asked how they compared to other larger urban counties regarding revenue 
projections. Mr. Boyd said they had the information to shar.  He said other urban counties were 
seeing a similar trend.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap said it was important to share additional information that had not been 
shared previously. He said in the previous year, the County went $14million in debt which had to be 
paid back before recognizing additional revenue. He said in terms of revenue, all other counties had 
a higher tax rate than Mecklenburg County. He said Wake County’s tax rate was significantly higher, 
but they weren’t doing much more for education. 
 
Commissioner Altman said an avenue the County was pursuing to address the situation was 
standing up a robust economic development program to be a part of recruiting new employers that 
would help increase their tax base.  
 
Board Member Duvall asked if that was a part of the investment income line item. Mr. Boyd said it 
was not. 
 
Board Member Duvall asked where Economic Development would land on the budget.  Mr. Boyd 
said from a revenue standpoint, it would come through on the property tax side. 
 
 
SY24 DATA PRESENTATION CMS & BOCC 
 
Beth Thompson, Chief of Strategy & Innovation, gave the presentation 
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Commissioner Griffin referenced the slide titled “2023-2024, Headline Results: Overall 
Achievement- EOG Achievement”. He said the presenter indicated a number for all Math I takers 
and requested that data be repeated. Ms. Thompson said it was 50% grade level proficient and 
28.4% college and career ready. 
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if there were specific areas where there were consistencies and to 
summarize those areas. Mr. Thompson said not every low performing school was low performing 
for the same reason as for some schools it could be math, some reading, etc. She said more schools 
need support than just the low performing schools and the service delivery model was a multi-tiered 
level of support. She explained how the support would be distributed. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked what the presenter meant in terms of GLP vs CCR. Ms. 
Thompson said GLP stood for Grade Level Proficiency and represented any student who scored a 
three, four, or five but CCR stood for College and Career readiness was for students who received a 
four or five.  
 
Commissioner Meier congratulated CMS on their growth. She asked if they were comparing 
themselves to national statistics regarding their end of course scores. Ms. Thompson said the 
assessments reported out in North Carolina was only given in North Carolina and therefore they 
could not compare nationally.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if third grade was a different statistic they had yet to cover in the 
presentation. Ms. Thompson said she would provide Commissioner Meier with the appendix and 
said they had had a goal concerning third grade reading performance which was something they 
were reporting out on consistently. She said in the current year, their goals covered third through 
eighth grade.  
 
Commissioner Townsend Ingram congratulated CMS and asked how they were doing with the 
advanced placement and improvements as she had heard many parents and scholars felt there was 
not enough.  Ms. Thompson said there was a minimum number of required advanced placement 
courses at all the traditional high schools and said that report out was part of their goal four around 
post-secondary readiness.  
 
Commissioner Altman said she recalled low performing schools adjusting the count of students by a 
ratio of 1.5 to have a higher student to teacher ratio. Ms. Thompson said she believed 
Commissioner Altman was referring to weighted-student staffing. She said, to her knowledge, that 
was not exclusive to low performing schools but was in correlation to the percentage of 
economically disadvantaged students in each school.  
 
Commissioner Leake thanked the presenter and asked in what schools and districts were the 
nationally certified teachers located. She said low performing schools in district two outnumbered 
any other across the school district and asked how those low performing schools had progressed 
over the previous two years.  Ms. Thompson said she would have to pull data points for her as that 
information was not a part of the presentation, but she would be happy to provide that 
information.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap said, given where they were three years prior, it was an excellent 
opportunity to commend CMS for their work and if they looked at the previous two to three years, 
they were getting the results they were expecting to get with the funding they appropriated. He 
said the community should thank CMS for the results they received.   
 
Commissioner Powell thanked the presenter and asked what they attributed their success to.  Ms. 
Thompson said she believed it was looking at their service delivery model and what their standard 
was for every student. She said, regardless of which school was attended, it would be a positive 
experience, and they were clear on what that looked, sounded, and felt like for every student. She 
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said they engaged in a service delivery model where they provided support and healthy pressure to 
provide that experience for every student.  
 
Commissioner Powell said she understood it was clear expectations for all, clarity, service delivery, 
healthy pressure, and support. Ms. Thompson said that was correct.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said the 31 percentiles for ASVAB was the bare minimum and he hoped the 
superintendent would look at that. 
 
Commissioner Altman said she would like to invite CMS to tell them the top three things they 
could do to help them around CTE. Ms. Thompson said she would provide that for them after 
consulting with Dr. Balknight.  
 
 
               BOND – FINANCE UPDATE JOINT MEETING 1/13/2025 REVISED 
 
Tim Ivey, CMS COO, gave the presentation. 
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Kelly Kluttz, CFO, gave this portion of the Presentation 
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Commissioner Dunlap said he wanted to ensure they were on time and under budget as it related 
to the bond. Ms. Kluttz said they were.   
 
Commissioner Leake said the Northwest School of the Arts had been patch worked for fifty years 
and she had a problem with them not putting it on the list to get fixed. She said they needed a new 
school for the arts and asked why it was on the lower end of the list.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he wanted to clarify that it was not a request coming from the Board, it was a 
request from an individual. Superintendent Hill said Northwest School of the Arts was in the process 
of being addressed and was slated to be one of the first to be finished. 
 
Commissioner Meier said they mentioned federal government issues and asked for them to 
explain. Ms. Kluttz they were bringing attention to the political climate and change as well as the 
way they got their federal dollars.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if they were under the impression they were going to get less money. 
Ms. Kluttz said she hoped not. 
 
Chair Jerrell said they appreciated CMS and their numbers on MWBE. He said the MWBE 
participation was important, and he would love to see what the MWBE numbers really looked like 
when CMS combined their numbers with the County’s data.  
 
 
 
The Board took a break and reconvened at 7:00 p.m. 
 
 
PRE-K UPDATE BOCC – CMS JOINT BOARD PRESENTATION 
 
Program Director Tim Gibbons, Executive Director, Pre-Kindergarten Services Teressa Beam, 
and Deputy Superintendent Dr. Melissa Balknight, Deputy Superintendent, gave the 
presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Board Member Shipp said she was concerned about students entering the Pre-K classrooms after 
the school year had already begun and asked what they were doing about that.  Ms. Beam said 
they looked at the parents who had applied to both CMS Pre-K as well as Meck Pre-K because they 
noticed there was overlap and the parents would drop one, leaving a seat empty. She said they 
were also focusing on extensive marketing for the Pre-K program and working collaboratively with 
Meck Pre-K. She said they were to get the word out and target ones who usually applied later. 
 
Commissioner Leake wanted everyone to remember and thank past Commissioner Trevor Fuller 
who came up with and pushed the idea of Meck Pre-K. She said they should advocate for the 
program and commended the speakers for their presentation. 
 
Board Member Monterrey Duvall asked if they were using CMS educators for the curriculum and 
how they were marketing their Pre-K to ensure the population of students attending were going 
into CMS schools. She said that 49% of students who attended some sort of public Pre-K was a big 
deal and asked how they could expand that number. She said she understood they were prioritizing 
with income requirements but asked, for parents who were middle or upper-class income, if they 
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could make them pay something. Ms. Beam said, in the previous school year, they asked parents if 
they enrolled their students in a CMS school and if they did not, they asked where their child would 
go to school for kindergarten. She said 8% of the children enrolled in CMS Bright Beginnings 
classrooms went outside of CMS. She said they would reach out the parents to asked them why they 
did not choose CMS. Mr. Gibbons said they partnered with the CMS team to ensure the kids were 
getting into CMS classrooms and aid with enrollment but felt they needed a kindergarten planning 
committee. He said Meck Pre-K went full universal, so they did not have income caps. He said they 
tried to offer different ways to get families enrolled while ensuring they were not stepping over each 
other and inform families of openings in other programs if they were full. 
 
County Manager Diorio said they intentionally didn’t charge families a co-pay because the 
administrative burden was a lot and didn’t think it was worth it. 
 
Commissioner Altman said there was difficulty applying and asked, with 6500 seats filled, how 
many kids did they believe needed a seat that they didn’t have a spot for. Mr. Gibbons said they 
were continuing to work on a universal application.  He said their wait list was not very large and 
was probably double digits but was mostly due to geographical locations. Dr. Balknight said they 
were in conversion and working on making it universal. 
 
Board Member Cline asked if the Pre-K teachers were certified, if the pay scale matched the CMS 
pay scale for teachers, and if every classroom had a certified teacher. Mr. Gibbons said yes to all 
three questions.  
 
Board Member Cline said she would like to know the subgroups of the 49% so that they knew how 
well the children were doing. Mr. Gibbons said they would have to get that data. 
 
Vice-Chair Rankin asked if the end-of-year data was predictive of the beginning-of-year. Mr. 
Gibbons said he would say yes, though they did not measure an inferential analysis on that, but 
they were measuring the exact same skill set.  
 
Vice Chair Rankin asked if they were collecting end-of-year data. Ms. Beam said they did have that 
data and could provide it.  
 
Board Member Nunn said it was necessary to move to a universal application and said they should 
do an analysis on how they could collapse the efforts amongst all the individual programs. She said 
holistically, they should go to market with Pre-K as she knew there were a lot of costs, and it 
seemed duplicative. She said it could be a revenue source, especially if they could get 3- and 4-
year-olds with a certified teacher quicker, parents would be eager to get into the program.   
 
Commissioner Griffin said he was looking for a healthy sign to determine if a Pre-k student was 
educationally healthy and ready to learn. He said there was only one indicator being utilized, 
DIBELS, but there were other indicators available that were not being utilized. He said he was 
looking for more than just DIBELS because otherwise, they overlooked other issues. He asked how 
they could go beyond that as they were able to get that information in previous years when he was 
on the school board.  Dr. Balknight said one of the things they previously discussed was to pull more 
data collaboratively and she felt they needed to go back to their Pre-K data. She said they had 
checkpoints throughout the year and so if they pulled that data and look at the same 
measurements across all programs consistently, they would then have very specific data.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if they could get that by the following year. Dr. Balknight said they were 
working to get that stood up for the 2025-2026 school year and their representatives were doing a 
great job.  
 
Board Member Beyers-Bailey said several kids got a summer-slide and asked what they were doing 
about that, universally.  Dr. Balknight said they were offering the students a summer experience to 
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avoid the summer slide and said they would return after the summer to provide the results.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap asked what they were doing to fill the 295 vacancies and said the marketing 
strategy was obviously not working so they should do something different. Ms. Beam said the 
vacancies were the results of a struggle with transportation as well as wrap-around care. 
 
Commissioner Meier asked, when comparing public Pre-K students, who they were comparing 
them to. Mr. Gibbons said the numbers they had were for the district scores which were inclusive of 
their children so if they pulled the public Pre-K children out of that data, they would be pulling that 
number up so, they would see an even greater disparity between children who did not attend public 
Pre-K.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if they were able to follow Meck Pre-K students with an ID number. Mr. 
Gibbons said yes.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if Meck Pre-K provided transportation to their kids.  
County Manager Diorio said they offered a subsidy. Mr. Gibbons said fewer and fewer centers were 
offering that.  
 
Board Member Easley asked clarifying questions regarding the summer camp which were answered 
by Dr. Balknight.   
 
Chair Jerrell asked if the data on the slide titled “Student Outcome Goal 1- The inner Measure” 
reflected only Meck Pre-K data. Mr. Gibbons said, on the left side, it was all kindergartens in CMS 
regardless of their four-year-old experience and on the other said of the screen, it showed the 
current school year 2024-2025, those were children who graduated from one of the three public 
Pre-K programs.  
 
Chair Jerrell said his Board would like to see Meck Pre-K teased out with that data because they 
said they were tracking it.  
 
Chair Jerrell confirmed they did not have a cap with respect to income and asked if they felt 
confident that they were targeting the most vulnerable families. Mr. Gibbons said they still 
gathered information from families on self-reported household income to keep an eye on that and 
since they went fully universal, they did not see a significant shift on income compensation of the 
students in the program. He said the way they marketed the program and the geographical 
locations of the programs influenced that as people were more apt to come from a neighborhood 
location than drive across the City to get there. He said they continued to target the areas with the 
most need. He said they waited a couple months for applications to come in as the more well 
educated and resourced families were the first ones in line to apply so they waited to build up a pool 
of applications. He said they looked at household income, development need, English learners, etc. 
and prioritized children with the greatest need.  
 
Chair Jerrell said he felt concerned and asked, when they looked at the three major programs, if all 
three programs were created equal.  
 
Board Member Monterrey-Duvall said she was confused because it said they prioritized based on 
need, income, and documented risk factors. Mr. Gibbons said when they did placements, everyone 
was eligible, but they still prioritized the families with the greatest need. 
 
Chair Sneed asked what they were testing on besides DIBELS. She asked if they had end-of-year 
data from the other programs that were not CMS and if they were taking the same test that a Pre-K 
CMS student would take. Ms. Beam said they would have to do a gap analysis to see if they all did 
the same assessment. Mr. Gibbons said they both used PAST and TSGold as well. 
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Vice Chair Rankin said he was trying to figure out if there were standards via end-of-year tests that 
aligned with the benchmarks they had in kindergarten. He asked if all their programs were using 
the same curriculum, standards, etc. with Fidelity and if it was standardized. Dr. Balknight said 
Meck Pre-K and CMS Pre-K were implementing the assessments with Fidelity, but the difference was 
they might be using more components of the assessment than other agencies.  
 
 
JANUARY 2025 BOCC JOINT CMS MEETING_MECKSUCCESS 
 
Yulonda D. Griffin, Director of the Department of Community Resources, gave the presentation. 
 
 



Meeting Minutes 

January 13, 2025 

45 

 



Meeting Minutes 

January 13, 2025 

46 

 



Meeting Minutes 

January 13, 2025 

47 

 



Meeting Minutes 

January 13, 2025 

48 

 

 
 
Vice Chair Rankin asked if there was an MOU for data sharing between the district and the 
program.  Ms. Griffin said there was, and they had received a request to be able to access that 
information.  
 
Vice Chair Rankin said on slide 9, under attendance program, he didn’t see the tool listed.  Ms. 
Griffin said it was a program partnering with the community and schools and they were working 
with parents and students to see if there was an issue with attendance as well as act as an 
incentive.  
 
Board Member Shipp asked if, on page 5, there were metrics. Ms. Griffin said it was their baseline 
year and they would be working with CMS to see where the students were as well as targeting 
higher level goals overall for the program.  
 
Board Member Duvall said their demographic breakdown was different from CMS and asked how 
they were approaching that and if there was an opportunity to align demographics.  Ms. Griffin 
said, depending on the program, there was a difference on how race and ethnicity was captured. 
 
Chair Sneed asked if CMS had been consulted or sought as a partner, how in-person tutoring was 
being conducted, and if they were doing in-person tutoring but did not have a data sharing 
agreement, how they were making the assessment of where the tutoring support was needed. She 
asked, while they had the information from communities and schools, if they had any interim data 
on how their attendance-plus program was working. Ms. Griffin said Teach-Tech used a software 
that did assessments to test where students were. She said they were able to determine what 
tutoring they needed. 
 
Chair Sneed asked how the tutors were interacting with students. Ms. Griffin said Teach-Tech had 
people with experience in education and with their specific program, they were utilizing those 
individuals in, not just tutoring, but also mentoring in social and emotional aspects as well. She said 
it was in person and based on their needs, determined how often they would need in person 
tutoring.  She said they did not have the data regarding interim data on how their attendance-plus 
program was performing but they could go back and review as they received reports from CIS on 
the students they were helping to support. 
 
Board Member Byers-Bailey said she was focused on the adult services they were offering. Ms. 
Griffin said the program was specifically for families, but they could look at other programs they 
could possibly qualify for.  
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Board Member Witherspoon asked what the relationship was with Central Cabarrus. Ms. Griffin 
said they were an outlier as it was a person who just joined their program and recently relocated 
from Central Cabarrus, but they did indeed live in Mecklenburg County.  
 
Vice Chair Rankin said it was a great program and said whenever there was an opportunity for CMS 
and the Board to work collaboratively, they should take advantage of it. He asked how they would 
know there was an attendance program and asked if it was targeting adult behavior or student 
behavior. Ms. Griffin said a parent had to be willing to participate and a part would be a contract 
with the parents to agree to be engaged with a social worker. 
 
Chair Sneed urged staff to get the MOU expedited as soon as possible. She said to talk with staff for 
community and family engagement because she saw a lot of opportunities. Ms. Griffin said they 
their data sharing agreement was completed, and they should have information within the 
upcoming couple of weeks.   
 
Commissioner Griffin said people often miss the fact that it was often intergenerational. He said if 
they were working with the parent and trying to move them forward economically, the individual 
would often be stressed due to issues with children or relatives, in terms of healthcare. He said the 
wrap-around services, the support, and the partnerships were there, and his only suggestion would 
be a residential academy.  He said he hoped they could move to the next phase and partner with 
specific employers so people could see the light at the end of the tunnel. He said they had some 
corporate CEOs who were willing to step up to the plate and they would talk to the families when 
they were ready.  
 
Commissioner Dunlap said he saw potential gaps in terms of who was taking care of the child. He 
said there needed to be additional revenue to help provide childcare and support the parent, such 
as providing gap funding to the parent because there seemed to be a disconnect in childcare.  Ms. 
Griffin said they could provide childcare support, technology assistance, and transportation 
assistance.  She said they recognized the need to provide some type of support when they became 
engaged which was where parent advisory groups came in. 
 
Commissioner Griffin said one legislative issue that was important was the benefits cliff piece which 
was on the horizon. He said they had to ensure they did not pull the rug out from under them. 
 
Chair Jerrell said they were looking at programs to provide support for childcare as it was critical. 
He said something had to give and they had to allow people to find a mechanism to move them 
away from lower wages. He said the benefits cliff made them lose more than they gain in the short 
term. 
 
Chair Sneed and Chair Jerrell gave closing remarks. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business to come before the Board that the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 
p.m. 
 
 
 
          
______________________________ ____________________________ 
Kristine M. Smith, Clerk to the Board                                             Mark Jerrell, Chair 


